

## BULLETIN ISSN 0709-3756

New Series, no. 36 Nouvelle série, no. 36

May 1991 mai 1991

- 1. New Bulletin Editor
- 2. Amendments to the Constitution
- 3. Minutes of the 1990 Annual Meeting
- 4. Bibliographical Society of Canada/La Société bibliographique du Canada. Annual General Meeting, June 3, 1991
- 5. Canadian Library Association Rare Books Special Interest Group Meeting
- 6. Proposed BSC/SBC Officers, 1991-1992
- 7. Marie Tremaine Medal 1991
- 8. Tremaine Fellowship
- 9. Lost BSC/SBC Members
- 10. New Members
- 11. 1990 Tremaine Fellowship Report
- 12. New Work in Progress
- 13. Westinghouse Canada Archives at McMaster
- 14. Publishers Papers Project
- 15. Bruce Peel Reception

The Bulletin, published twice a year, in the Spring and in the Fall, is received with membership in the Bibliographical Society of Canada/Société bibliographique du Canada. This issue of the Bulletin has been edited by Sandra Alston and David B. Kotin.

Bibliographical Society of Canada/Société bibliographique du Canada P.O. Box 575 Postal Station P Toronto, Ontario M5S 2T1

#### 1. New B.S.C. Bulletin Editor

Dr. Merrill Distad, Collections Librarian, University of Alberta, Cameron Library, has been appointed as the new B.S.C. <u>Bulletin</u> Editor. He replaces Martin Dowding who resigned in 1990. Dr. Distad has substantial experience with a number of publications including a variety of positions with the <u>Victorian Periodicals Review</u>. He will assume his new responsibilities with Issue 37 (Fall, 1991). Please address all submissions, correspondence, and comments regarding the <u>Bulletin</u> to:

Dr. Merrill Distad, Collections Librarian, Cameron Library, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta T6G 2J8

### 2. Amendments to the Constitution

At its Spring meeting the BSC council unanimously passed motions to place the following changes to the Constitution and By-laws of the Society before the membership at the next Annual Meeting, June 3, 1991:

- 1. That the positions and functions of Secretary and Treasurer should be fully separated for clarity. Thus, wherever the By-laws at present state "Secretary (-Treasurer)", they should state "Secretary"; and similarly, wherever they at present state "(Secretary-) Treasurer". they should state "Treasurer".
- 2. That the wording of By-law 2.e be replaced with the following:

The Treasurer shall present detailed financial statements for the preceding year to the Council at its meeting next before the Annual Meeting and to the members at that Annual Meeting. Such statements, with the documentation relevant to them, shall have been previously under a review engagement by a qualified public accountant outside the Council, who is appointed by the Council.

Members are reminded that a notice of a fees increase was published in the Fall Bulletin and will be voted upon at the Annual Meeting.

#### 3. Minutes of the 1990 Annual Meeting

The forty-fifth Annual Meeting of the Bibliographical Society of Canada/Société bibliographique du Canada was held on Monday,
May 21, 1990 at the Cornett Building, University of Victoria, Victoria, B.C.

#### 1. Programme:

The President, Ernest Ingles, welcomed the members, speakers and guests present. He announced that the Tremaine Medal presentation to the noted history professor of Laval University, Claude Galarneau will take place on June 14th at the time of the joint meeting of the Bibliographical Society and the CLA Special Collections Interest Group in Ottawa. Prof. Galarneau was unable to come to Victoria.

The Convener of the Annual Meeting, 1st Vice-President Sandra Alston chaired the morning session, Joanne Henning, Council member, chaired the afternoon session. About 25 members were present.

The following papers were given at the morning and afternoon sessions:

- i) Ruth Panofsky, York University: The <u>Clockmaker</u>, series two: "publishing history"
- ii) Michel Brisebois, antiquarian book dealer, Montreal:
  "Bibliographie des ouvrages de Crébillon fils (1707-1777)"
- iii) Patricia Kennedy, National Archives, Ottawa:
  "Finding what Tremaine did not: an exploration of archival backrooms"
- iv) Judy Donnelly, Archives and Research Collections, McMaster University and Anne Dondertman, Thomas Fisher Rare Book Library, University of Toronto: "January hath 31 days: early Canadian almanacs as primary research materials"

#### II. Annual Meeting:

The business portion of the Annual Meeting followed the afternoon session at 4:00p.m., with the President, Ernest Ingles in the Chair.

- 1. The Agenda was adopted as distributed.
- 2. The Minutes of the forty-forth Annual Meeting had been published in the May 1990 <u>Bulletin</u> (New Series, No. 34) and circulated to members. Adoption of the Minutes was moved by S. Alston, seconded by A. Steele. CARRIED.

### 3. Report of the President:

The President expressed his thanks to the Convener, Sandra Alson and the local arrangements Chair, Marnie Swanson. He then reported on a number of issues:

- i) Three Council members have resigned and will have to be replaced: Rhys Williams (Treasurer), Marilyn Flitton (Indexer), Yvan Lamonde (Book Review Editor, French language reviews). The President thanked them in the name of the Society for their years of dedicated work.
- ii) Membership: 100 new members have joined in the Society in the past two years. Recruitment has been carried out by contacting researchers working the field of bibliography and SSHRCC grant recipients. The brochure has been revised and sent to pertinent associations and journals. A new membership list was distributed. A survey of members field of interest was done on the basis of a questionnaire devised by P. Fleming and S. Alston. The Council will discuss the question of a possible increase of membership fees at the fall meeting.
- iii) Work on the third edition of the Bibliography of Canadian Bibliographies is progressing on schedule. The Editorial Board composed of P. Fleming, B. MacDonald, D. Kotin, E. Ingles, M. Bond, R. Hopkins and D. Lochhead (Honourary member) has held meetings. Gordon Adshead has been hired as researcher.

- iv) Work on the supplement to Tremaine's Bibliography of Canadian Imprints, 1751-1800 is progressing also. P. Fleming and S. Alston have recorded over 100 items "not in Tremaine" as well as many items Tremaine listed but did not locate or examine.
- v) The Tremaine Fellowship (\$1000) was awarded to Ruth Panofsky PhD candidate in English Literature at York University, to pursue bibliographical research on Thomas Chandler Haliburton.
- vi) The long-time Secretary-Treasurer of the Society (1955-1979), Mrs. R. C. (Esther) Jacobsen has been named Honourary Member.
- vii) The Council has discussed the possibility of organizing a major conference in 1992 on the state of Canadian bibliography, to be sponsored jointly by the BSC, the National Library and perhaps the Association for Canadian Studies. The conference would present an overview of bibliographic work done since 1981, and would be a follow-up to the two previous conferences held on this important topic: The National Conference on the State of Canadian Bibliography, held in Vancouver, May 22-24, 1974 and Bibliography for Canadian Studies, Present Trends and Future Needs, held at Dalhousie University, Halifax, June 1 & 2, 1981.

#### 4. Report of the Treasurer: (attached):

In the absence of R. Williams, the acceptance of the report which was distributed at the meeting, was moved by E. Ingles, seconded by Mary Lu MacDonald. CARRIED.

### 5. Report of the Secretary:

L. Van der Bellen reported on correspondence to which she had responded.

#### 6. Report of the Nominating Committee:

The following slate of officers was proposed for 1990-1991:

President Ernest Ingles
lst Vice-President Sandra Alston
2nd Vice-President Eric Swanick
Secretary Liana Van der Bellen
Treasurer Bernard Katz
Associate Secretary Michel Brisebois

Councillors

1990-1993 Paul Aubin

Margaret Hammond

Karen Smith

1989-1992 Joanne Henning

> Barbara Teatero Michael Treadwell

1988-1991 Genevieve Bazin

> Gwynneth Evans Bertrum MacDonald

Chair, Publications Editor, Papers/Cahiers

Review Editors

David Kotin Bruce Whiteman Carl Spadoni

Vacant

Editor, Bulletin

Indexer

Martin Dowding Jan Roseneder

Chair, Tremaine Medal Eric Swanick Chair, Fellowships

Genevieve Bazin

In the absence of the Chair, Nominating Committee, Mary Bond, A. Steele moved the adoption of the report, seconded by A. Yandle. CARRIED. All those proposed were elected by acclamation.

### 7.8.9 David Kotin, Chairman, Publications Committee reported:

A major change in the frequency of publishing the Papers/Cahiers will be carried out in 1991. After extensive discussions, Council decided to accept the recommendation of the Editor, Bruce Whiteman, to issue the Papers/Cahiers twice a year beginning in the Spring of 1991, and also to mail them out together with the Bulletin, thus reducing mailing costs. The publication programme for monographs will also be revived, taking into consideration the availability of suitable texts and the financial situation of the Society. The new members of the Editorial Board, Papers/Cahiers are Prof. John Hare (University of Ottawa), Prof. Helen Hoy (University of Lethbridge), Prof. Michael Peterman (Trent University). The Society has become a member of the Canadian Association of Learned Journals/Association canadienne des revues savantes, a good forum to discuss common problems.

### 10. Date and place of the next Annual Meeting:

The Meeting will be held at the time of the Canadian Library Association conference in Montreal in May or June 1991. There will probably be a "minor" presence at the Learned Societies conference in May, at Queen's University, possibly with the Canadian Music Library Association.

#### 11. Other Business:

There was no other business, but various questions were asked from the floor and answered by E. Ingles and S. Alston on the following topics: there was concern for the up-to dateness of the Bulletin if it were mailed out with the Papers/Cahiers. The cost of publishing two issues of Papers/Cahiers a year was questioned. The feasibility of using advertisements in Papers/Cahiers to defray the costs was discussed. There were favourable comments on the improved appearance of the <u>Bulletin</u>.

### 12. Adjournment:

A. Steele moved the adjournment at 4:30p.m. All participants were invited to attend the University of Victoria President's reception.

The Bibliographical Society's participation at the Canadian Library Association Conference June, 1990 in Ottawa.

The Society was present at the meeting of the Special Collections Interest Group Annual Meeting held June 14 & 15 at the National Library of Canada. BSC members were able to attend this meeting without paying the CLA conference registration fees.

On June 14th, the presentation of the Tremaine Medal to Prof. Claude Galarneau took place, with the BSC President Ernest Ingles reading the citation. Prof. Galarneau responded with a short speech.

E. Ingles then gave a paper on the third edition of the Bibliography of Canadian Bibliographies, with details on the publishing history, and the methodology for the revised edition.

#### 12. Adjournment

Other papers given at this two-day meeting:

John Metcalf, Canadian author "Intellectual aspects of book collecting"

Liana Van der Bellen, Rare Book Division National Library: "Livres d'artistes in Canada" (followed by a tour of the display "Made in Canada VI")

Bruce Whiteman, Rare Books & Special Collections, McGill University:
"The small press in Canada (with special emphasis on the

"The small press in Canada (with special emphasis on the Contact Press"

Lorna Knight, "Literary Manuscript Collection, National Library Coach House Press"

Sandra Shaffer-Tinkham Chadwyck-Healey, Inc. "Proposal for a National Inventory of Documentary Sources in Canada."

Participants were also invited to a reception sponsored by the Antiquarian Booksellers' Association of Canada and a book launching at the National Library of Canada for Roy Miki's <u>A Record of Writing: an Annotated and Illustrated</u> <u>Bibliography of George Bowering</u>

Liana Van der Bellen Secretary

# 4. The Bibliographical Society of Canada/La Société bibliographique du Canada

### Annual General Meeting

Monday, June 3, 1991

### McGill University, Redpath Museum Ampitheatre

9:15-9:30	Opening Remarks Ernest B. Ingles, President
9:30-10:30	Lise Lavigne, Bibliothèque nationale du Québec <u>L'Etat des travaux bibliographiques à la</u> <u>Bibliothèque nationale du Québec</u>
10:30-11:00	Coffee Break
11.00-12:00	Joan Winearls, University of Toronto  The Printing and Publishing of Maps in Ontario before Confederation
12:00-13:30	Lunch
13:30-14:30	Claude Galarneau, Université Laval <u>Edmond Buron, intellectuel canadien à Paris</u> (1900-1942)
14:30-15:00	Coffee Break
15:00-16:00	Sheldon Goldfarb, University of British Columbia Working with an Unreliable Text: The Case of Thackeray's Catherine
16:00-17:00	Annual General Meeting
17:00-	Reception Rare Books Department, McGill University Library

### 5. Rare Books Special Interest Group Meeting

Members of the Bibliographical Society of Canada/La Société bibliographique du Canada are invited to attend the annual meeting of the Rare Books Special Interest Group of the Canadian Library Association. The day-long meeting will be held at the Université de Montréal, Pavillon Bronfman on Wednesday June 5, 1991. The theme of the programme is 19th Century Collectors and Bibliophily.

9:00-9:15	Welcome, etc.
9:15-10:30	Richard Landon, Fisher Rare Book Library, University of Toronto
	Knight Errant of Bibliophily: Robert Curzon, 14th Baron Zouche
10:30-11:00	Coffee break
11:00-12:15	Dr. Richard Virr, McGill University Libraries
	The Caxton Celebrations in Montreal in 1877
12:15-14:00	Lunch and Annual General Meeting
14:00-15:15	Dr. Roger Le Moine, Université d'Ottawa
	Louis-Joseph Papineau comme collectioneur
15:15-16:00	Tour of the Melzack and Baby Collections
16:30	Reception

### 6. Proposed BSC/SBC Officers 1991-1992

President Sandra Alston
Past President Ernest Ingles
1st Vice-President Eric Swanick
2nd Vice-President Thomas Vincent

Secretary Anne Dondertman
Treasurer Bernard Katz
Associate Secretary Michel Brisebois

Councillors:

1991-1994 Gwen Davies

Liana Van der Bellen

Yvan Cloutier

1990-1993 Paul Aubin

Margaret Hammond

Karen Smith

1989-1992 Joanne Henning

Barbara Teatero Michael Treadwell

Chair, Publications Da Editor, Paper/Cahiers Br

Review Editors

David Kotin Bruce Whiteman Carl Spadoni

François Melançon
Editor, Bulletin Merrill Distad
Indexer Jan Roseneder

Chair, Tremaine Medal TBA

Chair, Fellowships Michael Treadwell

Karen Smith

Submitted by: Michael Treadwell

Chair,

Nominating Committee

#### 7. Marie Tremaine Medal 1991

The Marie Tremaine Medal Committee has announced that no medal will be awarded this year.

### 8. Tremaine Fellowship

The Fellowship Committee has announced that no fellowship will be awarded this year.

#### 9. Lost BSC/SBC Members

The following Society members have moved and have not sent a forwarding address. Should any member know of the new address of any of these members would they please write to the Society's box office address.

Mary Jane Bilsland, London, Ontario Morag Carnie, Toronto, Ontario N. Hal Henningsmoen, Calgary, Alberta Richard Lapointe, Edmonton, Alberta Joanne Lewis, Moncton, New Brunswick

#### 10. New Members

The Society extends a warm welcome to the following new members who have joined since the publication of the last Bulletin:

Andrea Adler, 575 Proudfoot Lane, Apt. 813, London, Ontario, N6H 4R5

M.E.L. Beck, 4 Washington Avenue, Toronto, Ontario, M5S 1L2 Prof D.M.R. Bentley, Dept. of English, University of Western Ontario, London, Ontario, N6A 3K7

Claude Charest, 2640 Théodore, App 14, Montréal, Québec, H1V 3C6 Jacob L. Chernofsky, 7 Dunhill Lane, Monsey, New York, U.S.A., 10952

Ian Chunn, Dept. of Communication, Cdn Centre for Studies in Publishing, Simon Fraser University, Burnaby, B.C., V5A 1S6 Janice Coles, 65 1/2 Trevithen Street, London, Ontario, N6C 4S9 René Dionne, 1997 avenue Quincy, Ottawa, Ontario, KlJ 6B4

#### 10. New Members (Cont'd)

- Dr. N. Merrill Distad, University of Alberta Library, Edmonton, Alberta, T6G 2J8
- Susan Huntley Elderkin, Dept. of English, Queen's University, Kingston, Ontario, K7L 3N6
- David Ewens, P.O. Box 4808, Station E, Ottawa, Ontario, K1S 5H9
  Daniel Gauvin, Editeur, C.P. 603, Succ. C.D.N., Montréal, Québec,
  H3S 2V3
- Thomas M.F. Gerry, Dept. of English, Laurentian University, Sudbury, Ontario, P3E 2C6
- Carol Y. Graham, 4805-2nd Avenue, Delta, B.C., V4M 1C7 Chester Gryski, 76 Glenholme Avenue, Toronto, Ontario, M6H 3B1 Andrew Gutteridge, 2752 Valemont Crescent, Clearbrook, B.C.,
- V2T 3V5
  Sandra I. Hannaford, 1101 Bay Street, Apt. 2104, Toronto,
  Ontario, M5S 2Y1
- Sydney M Harris, 3303 Don Mills Road, #2006, Willowdale, Ontario, M2J 4T6
- George F. Henderson, R.R. 2, Odessa, Ontario, KOH 2HO Lisa M. Hennessey, 121 Haverhill Road S.W., Calgary, Alberta, T2V 3E4
- Kathryn Jackson, 3580 Lorne Avenue, Apt. 1604, Montréal, Québec, H2X 2A7
- Norman Kane, 1525 Shenkel Road, Pottstown, Pennsylvania, U.S.A., 19464
- Laurent Lavoie, C.P. 5300, Sydney, Nova Scotia, B1P 6L2 Georgina Lewis, 312 Elizabeth Dafoe Library, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, Manitoba, R3T 2N2
- Yelena Luckert, 22-2 Ely Park Apts., Binghamton, New York, U.S.A., 13905
- John Lutz, Dept. of History, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, Ontario, K1N 6N5
- Janet McKinlay, 1944 Robie Street, Halifax, Nova Scotia, B3H 3G4 Brenda McPhail, 913-180 Lees Avenue, Ottawa, Ontario, K1S 5J6 François Melançon, 680-B Marguerite-Bourgeoys, Québec, Québec, G1S 3V7
- Jane Millgate, 75 Highland Avenue, Toronto, Ontario, M4W 2A4
  Monica Mori, 1-2340 Cornwall Avenue, Vancouver, B.C., V6K 1B7
  John North, Dept. of English, University of Waterloo, Waterloo,
  Ontario, N2L 3G1
- Deborah Pekilis, 11 Lebos Road, Willowdale, Ontario, M2H 2L8 Prof Edward R. Phillips, Dept. of Music, University of Guelph, Guelph, Ontario, N1G 2W1
- Prof Zailig Pollock, Trent University, Peterborough, Ontario, K9J 7B8
- Joseph Pope, 15 Duncan Street, Toronto, Ontario, M5H 3P9
  Miss Abha Prakash, Dept. of English, University of Saskatchewan,
  Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, S7N 0W0
- Anne Quirk, 339 Suffolk Street, Guelph, Ontario, N1H 2KS

### 10. New Members (Cont'd)

Wanda Quoika-Stanka, Room 2-100 Rutherford N Bldg., University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta, T6G 2J2

Dr. K.B. Roberts, 43 Quidi Vidi Road, St. John's, Newfoundland, AlA 1C2

Mr. W. Stewart Rogers, Box 125, Sharon, Ontario, LOG 1V0
Raphael Soné, 202 Sherwood Avenue, London, Ontario, N6A 2E9
Michele Valiquette, Dept. of English, Simon Fraser University,
Burnaby, B.C., V5A 1S6

David L. Vander Meulen, English Dept., Wilson Hall, University of Virginia, Charlottesville, Virginia, U.S.A., 22903

Larry B. Wenger, 2630 Meriwether Drive, Charlottesville, Virginia, U.S.A., 22901

Prof Nick Whistler, Dept. of English, University of Waterloo, Waterloo, Ontario, N2L 3G1

Stephen Wong, 16 Bulwer Street, Toronto, Ontario, M5T 2V3

### 11. 1990 Tremaine Fellowship Report, By Ruth Panofsky

The project for which I was awarded the Tremaine Fellowship is a bibliographical study of the three series of Thomas Chandler Haliburton's The Clockmaker. The first series of The Clockmaker was serialized in the Novascotian between September 1835 and February 1836. It was published in book form by Joseph Howe in January 1837; British and American editions appeared within months of British North American publication. The second and third series were similarly published in Britain, the United States, and France. Howe was soon obliged to relinquish his position as Haliburton's principal publisher to Richard Bentley. Bentley secured the professional loyalty of the colonial author with attractively produced books and handsome renumeration. The international publication and success of The Clockmaker makes it unique among nineteenth century Canadian works, and accounts for its complexity and richness as a bibliographical subject.

The Tremaine Fellowship facilitated a research trip to Britain (9-25 July 1990), where I visited the British Library, Cambridge University Library, the Bodleian Library, and the National Library of Scotland. My primary objectives were to consult the Bentley Papers, held at the British Library, and to locate and examine several Bentley and Routledge books. I knew of the existence of those books from the various rebound copies that I had examined during the course of my research in Canada and the United States. I hoped to verify my conclusions concerning textual provenance by describing the books in their original bindings.

### 11. 1990 Tremaine Fellowship Report, By Ruth Panofsky (Cont'd)

In fact, I located several Bentleys and Routledges in the publishers' bindings. Invariably, the Routledges were those I had been seeking for some time. The Bentleys, on the other hand, were books that I had examined in North America. Further, from a London bookseller I purchased a Routledge which is not included in the many collections with which I am familiar.

In addition to books, I consulted several manuscript collections where I found new and invaluable information concerning the almost instant popularity of Sam Slick in Britain; the financial arrangements between Bentley and Howe regarding the second series; the Paris publication of The Clockmaker by Galignani; as well as the important friendship between Sarah Harriet, Haliburton's second wife, and Charles Darwin.

My investigations in Britain resulted in new knowledge; they also corroborated my understanding of the composition and publication of <u>The Clockmaker</u> series. I am grateful to the Bibliographical Society of Canada for awarding me the Tremaine Fellowship, without which my research in Britain could not have been undertaken.

### 12. New Work in Progress

Having recently completed <u>A Bibliography of Cookery Books</u>
<u>Published in Britain 1875-1914</u> (London: Prospect Books, 1989), I
am beginning work on a new project: a comprehensive, annotated,
full-title bibliography of cookbooks published in Canada before
1950, in all languages. As an independent scholar, I am
fortunate to have the institutional support of the School of
Hotel and Food Administration at the University of Guelph, which
wishes to encourage research into food history, for which
cookbooks are an essential resource.

Although an important part of the book market and treasured by individuals as indispensable aids in the kitchen, Canadian cookbooks were not collected systematically by any institution before 1950 nor have they been the subject of bibliographical study. Certainly, the search for titles is proving more difficult in Canada than in either Britain or the United States, my previous hunting grounds, where one finds substantial public and private collections of culinary manuals. I should be grateful, therefore, if readers of the <u>Bulletin</u> who have or know of locations of Canadian cookbooks would contact me.

### 12. New Work in Progress (Cont'd)

I am including publications of 16 pages or more and I am interested in all types of texts, from general works emanating from major publishing houses to fund-raising books compiled by church women's groups or recipe collections put out for promotional purposes by food and manufacturing industries. The aim of the bibliography is to preserve a complete record of a genre that is both culinary writing and a direct window into women's world. It will be an essential reference tool for food historians and a rich source of information for scholars in many other fields.

My address is:

Elizabeth Driver, 26 Wayland Avenue, Toronto, Ontario M4E 3C7.

# 13. Westinghouse Canada Inc. Deposits Archives with McMaster

McMaster University Library is pleased to announce that it has received the Westinghouse Canada Inc. archives through the kind generosity of the company. The archives are on deposit in the William Ready Division of Archives and Research Collections. The Westinghouse Archives extend to over 10 linear feet and consist of photographs, catalogues, employee magazines, invoices, contracts and general correspondence, dating from 1897 to the mid 1970s.

Westinghouse Canada Inc. (known until 1971 as Canadian Westinghouse Company Ltd.) was established January 27, 1897. Its parent company, Westinghouse Electric Corporation of Pittsburgh, (formerly called Westinghouse Air Brake Company) opened its Canadian branch in Hamilton in February 1897. The Canadian branch was incorporated as a Canadian company in July 1903.

The first president of Westinghouse Canada Inc. was its founder George Westinghouse. In 1866, at the age of twenty, he had invented the air brake, a revolutionary item which would prove to be a safety device for trains. In 1869, he formed the Westinghouse Air Brake Company in Pittsburgh. George Westinghouse remained president until his death in March 1914.

Westinghouse Canada employed 150 men in 1901. By 1906, there were over 1000 employees. Today, Westinghouse Canada Inc. employs over 5,000 people and has plants throughout Canada.

,

# 13. Westinghouse Canada Inc. Deposits Archives with McMaster (Cont'd)

The products of Westinghouse Canada, past and present, include air brakes, electrical and mechanical apparatus, small and large household appliances, steam and gas turbines, electronic equipment, nuclear fuel and reactor components, tubes, motors, transformers, switchgear and controls, and generators.

One of the most valuable and interesting aspects of the Westinghouse archives is the extensive collection of photographs which spans the period from 1897 to 1970. There are photographs of company executives, plant workers, buildings, and the products manufactured. Another fascinating part of these archives is the Westinghouse Employees' Magazine. There are monthly issues from March 1943 to December 1946. This employee magazine gives good insight into the working conditions during the Second World War and shortly after. The Westinghouse archives offer many areas of research for students of Canadian workingclasshistory, the history of industry, and Hamilton history. They are a valuable addition to McMaster's archival collections.

### 14. Publishers' Papers Project

Under the direction of Ann Cowan (Continuing Studies) and Carole Gerson (English), the Canadian Centre for Studies in Publishing at Simon Fraser University has received a grant from the Canadian Studies Research Tools Program of the SSHRCC to locate and describe unpublished materials relating to the history of English-language book publishing in Canada. The project includes a systematic survey of institutions and publishers; as well, we would appreciate hearing from anyone who knows about relevant items in obscure locations (especially outside of Canada) or in private hands. We welcome information about the papers and correspondence of authors, editors, publishers, and illustrators as well as the business records of publishing As our findings will be disseminated in published research guides, we also invite responses from potential users of these guides regarding the format and indexing system that would best suit their research needs. Please contact:

Laura Coles, Supervisor
Publishers' Papers Project
Canadian Centre for Studies in Publishing
Simon Fraser University at Harbour Centre
515 West Hastings Street
Vancouver, BC V6B 5K3
FAX: (604) 291-5098

### 15. Bruce Peel Reception

A reception is planned in honour of Bruce Peel, who will receive an honourary doctorate at the Spring Convocation. The reception will be held on Friday, June 7th from 14:30-16:30 at the University of Alberta Faculty Club. If you wish to attend, please contact:

Library Administration Cameron Library University of Alberta Edmonton, Alberta T6G 2J8

Phone: (403) 492-3790